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“At the evening gathering the Master addressed the assembly 
saying, “Sometimes I take away man but do not take away surround-
ings.  Sometimes I take away the surrounding and do not take away 
man.  Sometimes I take away both man and the surroundings.  Some-
times I take away neither man nor the  surroundings.  Then a monk 
asked, “What about ‘to take away man and not take away the sur-
roundings?”  The Master said, “The spring sun comes forth covering
the earth with brocade.  A child’s hair hangs down white as silken
strands.”  A monk asked, “What about ‘to take away the surrounding
and not take away man?”  The Master said, “Mandates of the sover-
eign are spread throughout the world.  The general has laid the 
dust of battle beyond the frontiers.”  Again the monk asked, “What
about ‘to take away both man and surroundings?”  The Master said, 
“No news from Ping and Fen.  Isolated away from everywhere.”  The 
monk asked, “What about, ‘to take away neither man nor surround-
ings?”  The Master said, “The sovereign ascends his throne in the 
jeweled palace.  Aged rustics are singing.”

As I told you yesterday, I decided, in order to commemorate 
or acknowledge my own coming ninety-second birthday, to speak dur-
ing this sesshin about the very foundation of Rinzai Zen, the very
tenets which are the basis of Rinzai Zen.  And as I told you yes-
terday as well, I’d like you to be careful to remember, when 
you’re listening,  that these talks are more like lectures then 
teishos.  

In order to explain the very tenets of Rinzai Zen I wondered 
what would be best to talk on and decided to choose this koan that



we read today, the so-called four measures, or four classifica-
tions of Rinzai.  Yesterday I spoke in some detail about what is 
meant in this case by measure, or classification.  As I said, the 
original word, ryoken óø ä»,  the four of these, is based on the 
verb ‘to measure’.  Originally, this word comes from measuring 
rice, to take a device which measures volume and measure how much 
rice you have.  But here we’re not talking about how much rice one
has or how tall or long a tree is, we are trying to measure our 
selves.  

The reason why I repeated this today is because some of you 
missed yesterday’s talk.  

I’m not here to talk to you and tell you something that you 
want to hear or something that will make you happy, or something 
fun.  I’m here to tell you about the very nature of yourself. 

So now we have to face anew the question of what the self is.
It seems as if everybody unconditionally recognizes the self and 
goes around saying, “I am.”  But in Tathagata Zen we don’t allow 
you to unquestioningly or unconditionally recognize anything.  
Even God or Buddha, even heaven or this great earth, even this 
great universe itself; we don’t allow you to unquestioningly ac-
cept or acknowledge the existence of any of these things in Tatha-
gata Zen.  In Tathagata Zen we say that Zen practice is to learn 
to clearly manifest the wisdom that knows everything.  Maybe 
that’s why, in general, people say that Buddhism is the religion 
of wisdom.  But Buddhism never calls itself religion.  Buddhists 
call Buddhism ‘shukyo è@ã≥’.   The meaning of shukyo, although 
that word is usually translated as religion, is completely differ-
ent then the usual meaning of religion.  

I think that we can say that the usual teaching of religion 
is to clarify the relationship between the self and God, and 
through that find peace of mind.  In other words, religion recog-
nizes an existence called God and then the people try to get saved
by God.  So when it comes to religion, you can’t really have a re-
ligion without God.  

But in Buddhism we say that when you really manifest the wis-
dom which strives to see the existence of God clearly, then you 
will come to see that there is no God, that is to say, there is no
particular personified, absolute being called God.  In other 
words, if you really try to manifest the clear wisdom into what is



the very nature of your self, and what is the very nature of this 
world in which you live, then you will come to understand that 
there is no such thing as an absolute, personified, particular 
special thing called God.  If you really look carefully into the 
nature of this world which is our home, we could even say this 
great universe which is our home, if you really look carefully 
into the nature of the condition of us having appeared here  and 
the nature of the condition of us disappearing, then you will come
to understand that there is no absolute being, there is no person-
ified, almighty God.  

As I said yesterday, the position of Buddhism is to say that 
when you really look into this carefully yourself, you will come 
to perceive for  yourself that the only thing that there is, is an
activity, and that activity is comprised of two opposing activi-
ties, we can call them plus and minus, or tatha-gata and tatha-
agata.  And the position of Buddhism also says that activity does 
a repetitive activity in which sometimes the two fundamental mutu-
ally opposing activities unify, and sometimes they separate, over 
and over again.  That activity I just described of the repetition 
of unification and separation over and over again is one activity 
that plus and minus do, but they also do another activity which we
call the activity of the condition of the origin.  The condition 
of the origin is a condition in which plus and minus do an activ-
ity in which they do not separate, in which they unify and then 
face, unify and face over and over.  And the first activity that I
mentioned is the activity in which when plus and minus face each 
other they then go on to actually separate and oppose each other 
and then, from that position of separation, they again unify with 
each other.  So that is one activity that they do.  

I think it’s easy for people just beginning their Zen prac-
tice to think of this as completely uninteresting, that it has 
nothing to do with them.  And even for people who have been prac-
ticing Zen for a while, I think a lot of you think, “I don’t care 
about this.”  But Zen says that if you are not able to manifest 
the wisdom that clearly knows why and how you appear, in other 
words how you are born and also clearly knows in what way you dis-
appear, in what way you hide, then it doesn’t matter what you 
learn or study, you will never be able to catch salvation for 
yourself.  I’m sure you’ve all heard many different kinds of talks



about salvation, talks that are telling you what you want to hear,
easy to understand and when hearing them you think, “Okay, I un-
derstand that, great!”  But what about when you actually face 
death?  What about when you actually face real illness?  I’m sure 
that you really, in your heart, know that those kinds of talks are
useless to you.  

Of course, Shakyamuni himself taught that some way or another
we have to find a way to be able to manifest the wisdom that 
clearly knows the activity by which we are born and the activity 
by which we pass away.  And Tathagata Zen takes that teaching of 
Shakyamuni seriously.   

This is what I was talking about yesterday, but I guess, sit-
ting up here I look out at you, and I guess it seems like a lot of
you don’t find it very interesting, you find napping more inter-
esting!  

Of course, when you’re first born, you haven’t developed the 
activity of knowing yet, and so you’re not interested in this kind
of thing; that’s natural.  The teaching of Buddhism is to say that
everything does both the activity of birth and the activity of 
death and, also, everything when it is born will manifest the ac-
tivity that we can call feeling.  According to Buddhism, even a 
rock, even a plant, even an insect does the activity of feeling to
some small extent.  Even something that is only doing, shall we 
say, one hundred-millionth of the activity of feeling and doesn’t 
look as if it’s doing the activity of feeling at all IS doing the 
activity of feeling.  In the beginning the activity of thought is 
not done, but inevitably the activity of feeling will evolve and 
develop until the thought activity is done, until it develops into
thought.  But after the activity of thinking has been develop, 
then it sort of backfires and causes us to be tied up by our “I 
am” selves and causes us suffering.  It also causes us to have fun
and joy as well.  

If you don’t begin your investigation with how and why we are
born, then of course you never will be able to fathom how we dis-
appear.  It’s natural, if you don’t understand something, to suf-
fer from that.  But Buddhism says that if you can clearly manifest
the wisdom that knows death, then the dying activity will not be 
anything frightening to you.  

So now to get back to what I was talking about before, how do



existences come into being?  How do existences appear?  According 
to Buddhism, every single existence, even a rock, even a plant has
an “I am” self.  So the question is, how do all of these “I am” 
selves appear?  If you ignore the fact that even rocks and plants 
do have selves, they do have their “I am” selves, if you go around
just like a dog pissing on rocks and pissing on plants without 
giving it a second thought, Buddhism warns you “Be careful, those 
rocks and plants will transform themselves into ghosts and haunt 
you!” 

 So now I have to face the question of incarnation or trans-
formation.  It’s really hard to translate this word, and incarna-
tion is probably not a good one.  (The original word is bakeru.)  
It seems as if everybody, when they hear the word incarnation, 
they think that it’s something special.  But what I’m saying is 
that even plants and grasses and rocks incarnate.  And what I’m 
saying is that those incarnated plants and grasses and stones will
cause you trouble, will cause you to worry.  There aren’t any 
demons or Gods other than these incarnated stones and plants.  
Stones and plants and grasses and mosquitoes and birds and ani-
mals, they all have this power and ability to incarnate.  Buddhism
teaches that rocks incarnate themselves into gods and do the ac-
tivity of Go, do supernatural activity.  There really is no dif-
ference between the activity of incarnating or transforming and 
the God activity.  But this problem really comes up much later in 
the story, I just wanted to touch on it briefly here.  Actually, 
the activity of being born is one kind of incarnating.  

Yesterday I started, just a little bit, to talk about why it 
is that although even a stone has an “I am” self, why is it that 
all existences meet up with the season where they are manifest?  
As I said yesterday, it’s the position of Buddhism to say that we 
all must, some way or another, find a way to perceive the two op-
posing activities. 

 So today I’d like to actually talk about exactly how it is 
that the self is born.  We’re told that before Buddhism ap-
peared in India, the ancient Indians discovered this activity that
they called karma.  And these old sages taught that there are ab-
solutely no existences that can escape the activity of karma.  And
the guy who really took this teaching seriously, the teaching that
nothing can escape the activity of karma and grappled with that 



teaching and renewed it, was the founder of Buddhism, Shakyamuni. 
The teaching of Buddhism is the teaching that was born from a very
deep contemplation and struggle with this ancient idea of karma.  
And we’re also told that those ancient Indians discovered or came 
up with the concept of atman, the concept of the birth of the 
self.  I think that we can say that this idea of atman is equiva-
lent to the idea of the “I am” self, the idea of the ego.  

We’re told that these ancient Indians thought that one way to
describe the activity which gives birth to this “I am” proclaiming
self is to describe it as the activity of breathing, the activity 
of the in and out breath.  

I told you before that Buddhism is founded on the idea of two
mutually opposing activities, of plus and minus, of tatha-gata and
tatha-agata.  But the breath also is comprised of two mutually op-
posing activities, the in-breath and the out-breath.  Rinzai stood
up and sang these four measures, these four classifications, but 
it is up to you to muster the strength that can really see he is 
standing up straight upon his clear understanding of in and out 
breathing when he is teaching about the four measures.

The in and out breaths are what give birth to you, but what 
kind of times are the times when in and out breathing give birth 
to you?  What sort of occasions give rise to the activity of 
birth?

When we talk about breathing Zen, anapana in Sanskrit, there 
are a lot of different ways this is taught, a lot of different 
popular breathing Zens.  And probably all of these Zen breathings 
are beneficial to people; people can understand them, and there-
fore practice them, and therefore benefit from them.  So that is 
good, for what it is.  But in Tathagata Zen and in Rinzai Zen es-
pecially we warn you and say that if you do mistaken breathing 
then you will give birth to your self mistakenly.  

In Tathagata Zen and especially in Rinzai Zen we emphasize 
what is called simultaneous functioning, simultaneous activity.  
But it seems as if for most people it is almost impossible to re-
ally get what simultaneous functioning is.  And even among people 
who are supposed to be specialists in practicing Zen I think it is
fair to say that the number who don’t understand what simultaneous
functioning is are the great number.  The reason why it is so dif-
ficult for everyone to understand what simultaneous functioning is



that on the one hand it is the most obvious easy to understand 
thing in the world, and on the other hand it is the deepest way of
perceiving.  But if you are not able to manifest the wisdom which 
clearly sees into simultaneous functioning then you also will 
never be able to manifest the wisdom which clearly understands 
what to be born is and what to die is.  And also when it comes to 
the four measures or classifications of Rinzai, if you cannot get 
simultaneous functioning you absolutely never will be able to un-
derstand what the tenet is he is trying to teach.  

So I want to try to explain at least one part of what simul-
taneous functioning is now.  

Breathing of course is made of in and out breathing.  Most 
people think that first you breathe in and then, only after the 
in-breath is finished, do you breath out.  Probably in general 
people think that their stomachs are empty and they are hungry and
they eat, and this activity of eating comes first, and then the 
activity of eliminating that food comes after.  But the thing Rin-
zai emphasizes is that when you are breathing in you are also si-
multaneously breathing out.  In and out breathing occur together. 
To stay it simply, in a simple example, when the man does the male
activity simultaneously, right together, the woman does the female
activity.  

There are a lot of people who will disagree and say, “No 
that’s not it.  I mean isn’t it the case that of course first we 
breath in, and then only after do we breath out,” but those kinds 
of people are thinking in that way only because they are fixating 
their “I am” selves, and then from the perspective of the fixated 
“I am” self they perceive breathing.  But Rinzai asserts that if 
you do not fixate your self then you will know clearly that in and
out breathing occur simultaneously.  But everyone seems to think 
that is impossible.  Everyone wants to think that it is that first
we breath in and then the in-breath reaches a limit, and only af-
ter that in-breath has reached its limit do we then breath out.  
But this idea of simultaneous functioning, this idea of simultane-
ous breathing is an amazingly new idea, a totally new development 
in thought.  

Why is it that we have to be able to understand simultaneous 
functioning?  The teaching of Tathagata Zen is to demand that you 
contemplate this for yourself in your zazen.  This is true Zen.  



This is the true teaching of Zen breathing, but since it is so 
difficult to understand this true Zen breathing never gets very 
popular.  True Zen just doesn’t seem to get popular.  It will be-
come the case that you will not even be able to encounter true 
Zen.  But we really need to teach true Zen.  Even if it never gets
popular, if nobody gets it then true Zen will simply vanish from 
the face of the earth.  

Okay, so how about the in-breath: when you breath in what are
you breathing in?  And what do you breath out?  What I am asking 
you to do is to really contemplate these activities of in and out 
breathing for yourselves.  Who is it who breathes in?  Of course 
it is you.  And who is it who breathes out?  Of course it is also 
you.  It is not as if somebody else is facing you and breathing 
for you.  You are doing the breathing.

If we do say there are two people opposing and facing each 
other and breathing, then we can say that when the man breathes 
out it is because the woman is simultaneously breathing in that we
can solve this situation.  

We teach that when you give something it is only because 
there is someone there to receive that gift that the activity of 
giving is possible.  If there is no one to receive the gift, no 
matter how much you try to give giving will not occur.  Because 
when I give there is someone to receive, this activity of giving 
and taking can happen.  The strong assertion of Rinzai is that 
these activities of giving and taking occur simultaneously.  But 
when the “I am” self appears and fixates itself and attaches to 
itself then it does the activities of giving and taking in any 
self centered, arbitrary, whimsical way it wants, and the harmony 
is disturbed, and giving and taking cannot be done harmoniously, 
or even at all.  Rinzai strongly asserts that when you fixate the 
“I am” self then of course the balance and harmony of giving and 
taking will not come into being.

Whenever the position of receiving is manifest, always the 
position of giving is simultaneously manifest.  If you really can 
manifest the wisdom which sees this principle clearly, then you 
also come to clearly know that the two activities of plus and mi-
nus, tatha-gata and tatha-agata are always together doing the si-
multaneous activity of giving and taking, giving and receiving.  

Of course when we look at the human world this human world is



formed through the two mutually opposing activities of the people 
called men and women.  When on the one hand the plus activity 
gives on the other hand the minus activity must do the activity of
receiving.  It is through this activity of simultaneously giving 
and taking that the human world comes into being.  The teaching of
Rinzai is to say that even if you think, “I am a man, and I must 
work.  I must do the activity of working,” you have to also 
clearly know that it is the woman who has made the place in which 
you can do your work.  

If I start enumerating all of the different examples of how 
giving and taking occur in detail then there is really no end to 
it.  I could go on and on forever talking about this, so I’ll try 
not to get into giving these sorts of examples too deeply.

But I would like to talk just a little bit about the fact 
that whenever the activity of giving is manifest simultaneously 
the place that receives that giving is also manifest.  I would 
like to just show you one example; the example that I often use of
a man and a woman holding a gigantic saw.  Maybe the man is stand-
ing in the east and the woman is standing in the west, and holding
this gigantic two person saw they cut a very large log.  When they
do this activity of tree sawing, when the man does the activity of
giving the saw without fail the woman simultaneously will do the 
activity of taking.  And oppositely when the woman, when the minus
activity does the activity of giving then the plus, male activity 
will do the activity of taking.  It is through this that finally 
the tree can get cut.  But we caution you  and say that the moment
your “I am” self stands up and fixates itself then this harmonious
working together which is capable of cutting the tree can no 
longer take place.  

But when we do hold this one saw together and do the activity
of sawing the log the result undoubtedly will be manifest.  A half
inch, one inch, two inches, little by little, with every stroke, 
the tree will get cut.  And as this metaphor is used to teach we 
say that finally the tree will clearly split into two; the plus 
half and the minus half.  The sawing activity goes down and down 
further, one, two, three inches, until finally the log is totally 
cut, and when that cut happens that is when for the first time we 
say space is manifest.  

And of course that space is the manifestation of the “I am” 



self.  
When we talk about the harmonizing of plus and minus, when we

talk about plus and minus working harmoniously together we talk 
about plus incarnating himself into minus, and minus incarnating 
herself into plus.  So in order to really understand this you have
to also manifest the wisdom of this activity of plus and minus in-
carnating themselves into each other.

If the self, and it doesn’t matter if it is the plus “I am” 
self or the minus “I am” self, if the self fixates itself and 
thinks, “I do receiving.  I don’t do giving,” or “I do giving, but
I do not do taking,” then of course the harmonious activity of 
cutting the log cannot take place.  

Now I am just using this metaphor of sawing the log, but plus
and minus, tatha-gata and tatha-agata, always, when one gives the 
other simultaneously will do the activity of taking.  What Rinzai 
is asserting and asking you to clearly know for yourself is that 
when plus transforms himself into minus then simultaneously and 
oppositely minus will transform herself into plus.  Man and woman 
do not fixates themselves.  They freely follow the other activity 
and freely incarnate themselves into the other activity.   

Buddhism says that when you can manifest the wisdom that 
clearly knows simultaneous functioning then you can also manifest 
the wisdom that clearly knows how the activity of breathing gives 
birth to the self. 

The position of Tathagata Zen is to say that when we talk 
about Buddhism we say that Buddhism was born through taking these 
ancient ideas of karma and atman, and deeply and more and more 
deeply contemplating them, and seeing into them, and not being 
tied up by the ancient Hindu interpretations of karma, and breath-
ing, and atman, and coming up with a new way of seeing.

I know I have gone way over time, and I also realize that my 
explanation of simultaneous functioning is still quite inadequate,
but I would like you to remember that it is this activity of si-
multaneous functioning which forms this world.

The end


